Select Board Meeting Minutes    November 8, 2021    Zoom Teleconference
     5:30 pm
Call to Order: Bob Manners called the meeting to order at 5:30 pm. Others present: Selectboard members Margaret Payne and Andrew Baker (joined 5:34 pm), and Town Administrator Terry Narkewicz. 
Acceptance of Meeting Minutes: A motion was put forth by Margaret to approve the minutes of October 25. This was seconded by Bob. Roll call vote: Bob – yes; Margaret – yes. Motion passed 2-0-0.
Department Liaison Reports:
Senior Center – The Center is increasing its advertising, including a monthly column in the Ashfield News. After the first column the Center received six calls from people expressing interest in the programs. The monthly Memory Café will now be meeting jointly with Arbors of Greenfield in part because Arbors can get more funding. Members of the Senior Center Foundation recently met with members of the Senior Center Board and it was agreed that the two groups would work together more closely. The Foundation’s fall appeal will be going out soon.
Town Hall– Terry and Margaret are starting to have individual meetings with employees.
Police Department – The department is dealing with the higher than average volume of fall traffic. Chief Greg Bardwell reminded everyone that there is a $100 fine for violating the hands-free law. The Chief also reminded residents who are heading south for the winter that the department can do house checks. Please contact the department if you would like that service.
Downtown Partnership – Peggy Sloan from FRCOG and Andrew recently met with Josh Simpson and Jon Stark regarding the Singley lot and the possibility of partnering with the town regarding a pocket park. The lot owners are flexible and are open to possibilities including leasing or selling the property to the town. Josh will ask his son, who is a landscape architect, to put together a plan for the lot to make it more level and a place for outdoor dining. Bob mentioned that the Highway Department has some resources that could be used.
Highway Department – The department has had some lumber milled for use in the Cowell Gym salt/sand shed. Bob said the department makes use of roadside trees that have come down for lumber, with the milling done locally. 

Energy Committee – Andrew said the committee has been meeting and is working on a grant application to MassSave.
Appointments:
5:45 pm Mike Duffy, RE: Broadband Buildout Update – The contract with Comcast for cable service will expire in August 2022. The Cable Advisory Committee took a draft of an August 2020 contract and made some changes. They also incorporated changes that had been sought from Falls Cable Corp. The draft contract was sent to Comcast in June. A response is hoped for by mid-November. Mike feels the contract will be completed on time. 
The Broadband buildout is complete, including the portion that comes from with Colrain. Fiber is now in place and most residents have subscribed. An invoice for about $17,000 will be coming from Colrain and there could be one more invoice after that, but there should be plenty of surplus funds. Mike said that now that the buildout is done it is time to see if anyone in town is still without Broadband and possibly some of the surplus could be used to help.
Old Business:
Senior Center Expansion – A subcommittee has been tasked with working through the district document to try and deal with concerns that were raised. Buckland has not sent a representative to the last two meetings.
Leah Phillips RE: Little Mohawk Ball Field – Nothing new to report from Bob. Bob said this item should be removed from the agenda.
CPA Information Meeting – Andrew said that more than 30 people participated in the recent meeting where a presentation was made by the Community Preservation Coalition. Another public informational meeting will be held in February, when representatives of towns that have adopted the CPA will speak.

Mohawk Bonding Meeting – Bob attended the meeting. He said it was settled that the Mohawk component would have a seven-year payback period. The Buckland-Shelburne payback will also be seven years. The first payment will be in FY’24. The final payment of the current bond will be in FY’23. Andrew mentioned that the resurfacing of the Mohawk parking lot, which is part of the planned capital projects, might need to coordinate with a possible solar project.
New Business:
John Schatz, The Academy @ Charlemont RE: Use of Cowell Gym – Until last year, the Academy had been using Cowell Gym for its winter basketball program for more than 24 years. The Academy would like to resume its use of the gym and it has 10-20 kids who want to play basketball. All Covid protocols would be followed. John said more than 92% of the students are vaccinated. Andrew asked how this request would fit in with the overall policy about the use of town buildings. He also thought the use of Cowell should apply to others who might want to use the gym. Margaret felt the Academy group seemed to be well-structured but perhaps a broader policy should be made for the use by other groups. Terry had contacted the Health Agent who requested that the Academy follow DESE’s recommendations for masking. It was felt that if DESE’s guidelines were followed and an adult were to be present to make sure rules were followed it might be approved. It was agreed that each request to use the gym should be considered on an individual basis. If the gym were to be used for pick-up basketball there would need to be contact tracing. Input from the Rec Committee would be helpful. A motion was made by Andrew to allow the Academy at Charlemont to rent Cowell Gym for use for winter basketball following protocols as laid out by the Health Agent and the MIAA, unless the Board of Health feels it necessary to close the gym. This was seconded by Margaret. Roll call vote: Andrew – yes; Bob – yes; Margaret – yes. Motion passed 3-0-0.

Energy Committee RE: Support for Grant Application ​– The Energy Committee asked the Board for a letter of support for a grant to hire a consultant who would help people who are looking to implement energy efficient measures in their homes or businesses. The Energy Committee hopes to reach out to neighboring towns to see if any want to join Shelburne in the grant application. That would have a wider effect and would make for a more competitive application. A motion was put forth by Bob to support the grant application, as proposed by the Energy Committee, with a letter of support. Roll call vote: Andrew – yes; Bob – yes; Margaret – yes. Motion passed 3-0-0.
Any Other Business
Next Meeting – The next Board meeting will be held on November 22, at 5:30 pm.
Mask Mandate – The Board of Health has rescinded its mask mandate. It is still the recommendation that masks be worn indoors and outside when social distancing cannot be done, Individual businesses can still enforce the mask mandate.

Mill Falls Balcony – The owner of the former Mole Hollow building has received a letter from the Building Inspector informing him that work must cease on a balcony that overhangs town property until it is approved by the Zoning Board of Appeals. Bob expressed surprise that the work was happening, feeling that the Board had made itself clear that it was not to be done. Residents have noted that the pothole viewing deck has been torn up. There is now only a walkway along the railing.
Bridge Street Phase 1 Funds – Terry said that there may be CDBG funds left over from Phase 1. She has consulted with Linda Overing about what those funds could be used for. It has been noted that the bathrooms at the Information Center are no longer handicap accessible. If feasible and the Select Board and DHCD approve, the excess funds could be used to hire an architectural firm to develop design specifications. Andrew asked about possibly upgrading the power connections along Bridge Street to allow for better holiday lighting. Terry said that was probably not CDBG eligible and the surplus wouldn’t be large enough for that project.
Correspondence: 
Executive Office of Housing & Economic Development RE: FY’22 One Stop for Growth Grant Award - $998,000 Little Mohawk Road – Bob attended a recent ceremony where the grants were awarded. Shelburne’s grant was one of the largest given out. Everyone was very pleased. Sincere thanks to Terry Walker for her grant writing expertise.  Highway Superintendent, Mark Shippee recommended retaining Ms. Walker to oversee the project’s grant administration.
Redistricting – It was noted that due to Congressional redistricting Shelburne will no longer be represented by Congressman Richard Neal but will instead be represented by Congressman Jim  McGovern.
Public Comment:  None
Adjournment: At 6:35 pm a motion was made by Margaret to adjourn the meeting. This was seconded by Andrew. Roll call vote: Andrew – yes; Bob – yes; Margaret – yes. Motion passed 3-0-0.

Respectfully submitted,
Faye Whitney, Recording Secretary
